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REGIONAL TRANSIT AUTHORITY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING

LOCATED AT 2817 CANAL STREET

NEW ORLEANS, LA  70119

TUESDAY, June 26, 2012 AT 10:00 A.M.

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:  Chairwoman Barbara Major, Commissioner Connie Goodly, Commissioner Salvador Longoria, Commissioner Earline Roth, Commissioner Julie Stokes, Commissioner Walter Tillery and Commissioner Sharon Wegner
COMMISSIONER ABSENT:  Commissioner Flozell Daniel 
INVOCATION


Rev. Joseph gave the invocation.  The Pledge of Allegiance followed.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MAY 22, 2012

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Longoria seconded to approve the minutes of May 22, 2012.  Verbal Motion 12-031 was approved unanimously.

RTA CHAIRWOMAN’S REPORT 


No Report

JEFFERSON PARISH REPORT
EXECUTIVE MANAGEMENT REPORT


Justin Augustine stated that Radio Station WBOK and concerned citizens of New Orleans complained about the moving of the bus stops to accommodate the UPT/Canal Street Streetcar Project; the bus stops were relocated to Canal and Villere St. and there were no bus shelters. With the help of the City of New Orleans, five (5) Bus Shelters were placed at that location.


Justin Augustine stated that Veolia Transportation teamed up with the St. Bernard Project and adopted Cynthia Davis to help her return back to her home since Hurricane Katrina.

Justin Augustine stated that Veolia Transportation agreed to donate $10,000 and the employees through donations would donate the remaining $10,000.


Justin Augustine introduced the summer interns; all were college students.


Chairwoman Major stated that it was great to see students from New Orleans doing great things and she hoped that once they finished college they would return to New Orleans.


Councilmember Palmer stated that the City of New Orleans Transportation Committee was moving its meeting because it was conflicting with the RTA Board Meetings.

Councilmember Palmer also wanted to thank the RTA and staff for the Bus Shelters especially during these summer months.

Councilmember Palmer stated that the next Phase of the Streetcar Expansion would bring equality and economic development to other communities that did not have the same resources. 

Councilmember Palmer stated that the North Rampart/St. Claude Line should extend to the lower nine and connect the community to jobs.

Councilmember Palmer stated that her office had been working with the RTA trying to determine the best practices for routes for streetcar expansion. 


Councilmember Palmer stated that she was at the Board Meeting today to advocate very strongly for dedicated lanes within the neutral grounds for the streetcars.


Councilmember Palmer stated that she was at the Board Meeting on behalf of her constituents who had written many letters.


Councilmember Palmer offered her assistance and the assistance of the City Council to help the RTA because transportation was a vital part of the community.


Chairwoman Major thanked Councilmember Palmer for the things she was doing with staff and the things she was doing in her District.

Justin Augustine stated that the Apprenticeship Program started on March 26, 2012 with 19 participants but had lost 4 students; the students completed modules 1 and 2 and were beginning module 3.

Justin Augustine introduced all of the Apprenticeship Program members.

Justin Augustine stated that the FTA was introducing a new program that would allow employees at any level to learn a different skill set.

Justin Augustine stated that the RTA’s bid for $98.5 Million of Tiger IV Money was unsuccessful; there were 47 successful bidders but none were from the State of Louisiana and Senator Landrieu wanted to know why no one from the State of Louisiana received any money.
Justin Augustine stated that no one City had been awarded multiple Tiger Grants and until the first program was completed, a secondary award would not be made.
Justin Augustine stated that the FY13 Transportation Bill had not been approved as of today.

Justin Augustine stated that the Appropriations Committee met and recommended adopting the 2013 Transportation Bill which would include $2 Billion in FTA Funding which was $180 Million below last year’s level and $546 Million below the President’s request.
Justin Augustine stated that the legislation also allowed $8.4 Billion in State and Local Transit Grant Funding from the Mass Transit Account of the Highway Trust Fund for FY13, subject to reauthorization, the same as last year’s level.
Justin Augustine stated that like the highway program, the transit program still required reauthorization to operate beyond September 2012, and the committee was prepared to support a different spending level should a new multi-year authorization bill be enacted.
Justin Augustine stated that within that legislation a total of $1.8 Billion for Capital Investment Grants (“New Starts”) for transit projects would be provided and  this included full funding for state and local “Small Starts,” and funding for all current “Full Funding Grant Agreement” projects.

Justin Augustine stated that the Legislation would contain funding for the various transportation safety programs and agencies within the Department of Transportation.

Justin Augustine stated that this included $776 Million in both mandatory and discretionary funding for the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA), a decrease of $23.8 Million below last year; $551 Million for the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration, a decrease of $2.6 Million below last year, and $177 Million for the Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration, an increase of $4 Million above last year.
Justin Augustine stated that the Transportation Bill was very important for everyone across the nation.

Justine Augustine stated that it was very difficult to plan streetcar expansion programs when there was no ability to get additional funding for these programs. 
Justin Augustine stated that there needed to be dedicated transit program revenue to support the grant applications.

Justin Augustine stated that the RTA needed to work very closely with Councilmember Palmer who was over the Transportation Committee.
In response to Commissioner Goodly, Justin Augustine stated that Amtrak was the only rail initiative in the United States that was guaranteed federal funding because it was the only heavy rail in the United States and worked under a separate criteria but was included in the Transportation Bill.
 In response to Commissioner Wegner, Justin Augustine stated that staff had nominated her to assist with the Innovated Transit Work Force Working Program and she stated that she had a good working relationship with the Louisiana Workforce Commission.
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROGRESS REPORT

NEW ORLEANS STREETCAR EXPANSION UPT/LOYOLA AVE TO CANAL ST.


Brendan Mathews stated that the project was 55% complete on construction activities.

Brendan Mathews stated that the contractor was averaging 4% of the work a month until May and that jumped to 9 ½% and that was attributed to the lane closures and in June 12 ½% was completed and the closed lanes were scheduled to be back in use 2 weeks early and the project would be on schedule for the end of the year.


Brendan Matthews stated that Archer Western Contractors were near completion with the OCS foundations along the UPT site and from UPT to Girod within the right-of-way.  Installation crews were beginning OCS foundation drilling between Perdido and Gravier Streets.

Brendan Matthews stated that Entergy completed the utility work at Cleveland and commenced work at Elk and Canal.


Brendan Matthews stated that they went to Birmingham, Alabama to inspect the Special Track Work to make sure it met the specifications and they were being put in the ground at the UPT and Howard Avenue. 


Brendan Matthews provided the 30 Day Look Ahead to complete the water main installation at Poydras, installation of #6 turnouts at UPT and Howard Avenue, complete OCS foundations and begin running underground power cables.
ST. CHARLES AVENUE CROSS-TIE REPLACEMENT:


Brendan Matthews stated that Phase II would be completed the first week of July and from the completion of Phase II the contractors would begin Phase IX from Thalia to Jackson Ave.

Brendan Matthews stated that the change in the sequence of the construction was to avoid stopping construction during Mardi Gras and the Super Bowl.


Justin Augustine stated that the City had major Public Works Projects going on and RTA wanted to coordinate with Sewerage and Water Board.

Brendan Matthews stated that the present workforce was very pleased with the Streetcar Maintenance Training Program.

Commissioner Longoria stated that a Status Report would be given at every meeting on the Streetcar Expansion Rampart/St. Claude to keep up with the timelines and the issues on the project that needed to be discussed.


Justin Augustine stated that staff met with AECOM, Entergy and various Departments from the City to discuss how to make the project satisfactory to the community we service.


Justin Augustine stated that staff did not know what was going to be found once things began on Rampart and the Streetcar couldn’t be built over the brick water main.


Justin Augustine stated that on July 12, 2012 everyone would bring back recommendations to see if the project could be built according to the recommendations.

Justin Augustine stated that FTA was coming to RTA on July 18, 2012 and they would be bringing people to review the RTA streetcar program.

STATE OF GOOD REPAIR:

Fred Basha stated that the State of Good Repair was for the Carrollton and Napoleon Facilities.  He stated that several proposals were received and reviewed and were currently in negotiations and hopefully staff would have a recommendation for next month’s Board Meeting.

Justin Augustine stated that the RTA had never received funding to repair the Napoleon Facility and the RTA was awarded a State of Good Repair Grant which would be used to repair the facility and the facility would be used for a transit museum and a streetcar manufacturing facility.

ST. CHARLES STREETCAR SHELTER CARROLLTON AND CLAIBORNE

Fred Basha stated that a new solicitation package for construction was being completed and would be released for bidding.
STATUS OF FEMA PROJECT WORKSHEETS
Fred Basha stated that the FEMA Estimate for Repairs was $121 Million and reimbursements to date from FEMA totaled $85 Million.

Fred Basha stated that under FEMA Repair Work, the Napoleon Buildings would be completed with the State of Good Repair funding.

Fred Basha stated that regarding the Algiers Park-N-Ride, there were additional damages and FEMA wrote a new version adding these damages and currently the work order was going through the approval process.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS:


Ronald Baptiste stated that for the month May the Operating Revenues Line Item exceeded Budgeted Revenues by $613,000 and year to date that line item was $1.2 Million over the budgeted projections.

Ronald Baptiste stated that regarding Passenger Fare Revenues, staff’s projections were low and staff was aware of events such as Jazz Fest and French Quarter  Fest and would allocate the revenues into the respective months and over the two month period the RTA exceeded the projections by $160,000 and year to date was better than projected.
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Passenger Fare Revenues Line Item had a 16% increase in ridership.

Ronald Baptiste stated that there was no variance in the Sales Tax Revenue Line Item and RTA had several meetings with the City of New Orleans and was able to collect the Sales Tax Revenue through the month of April.

Ronald Baptiste stated that Sales Tax Revenue was $295,569 more than projected and year to date was $272,000.  There was a slight adjustment for the prior months which made the variance figure higher than the year to date figure.

Ronald Baptiste stated that the Hotel/Motel Sales Tax Line Item was doing very well.
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Operating Expenses Line Item was slightly above staff projections with a $53,000 negative variance but year to date spending was at a  rate of  $600,000 less than what was estimated for the 2012 Budget Process. 
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Service Line Item had a positive variance for the month of June of $48,000 and year to date was $412,000 more than projected.
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Materials and Supplies Line Item was mainly for fuel and fuel was costing 24¢ more a gallon during the month of March than what was budgeted and adjustments were made to the budget and during the month of April the RTA got some relief from fuel prices.

Ronald Baptiste stated that the Materials and Supplies Line Item variance was slightly above what was budgeted and for the month of May; fuel was less than what was budgeted by 3 cents per gallon which was a decrease in the month of May compared to April. 

Justin Augustine stated that staff paid close attention to the fuel line item and no company was going to allow the RTA to lock into gas prices.
Ronald Baptiste stated that the fuel contract was a good contract and RTA had limitations on storing fuel on site.

Ronald Baptiste stated that the utilities cost was less than what was budgeted and part of that budget suggested that ENO would be on line and it was not so. 

Ronald Baptiste stated that staff examined how grants were being accounted for and some transactions were being missed and adjustments were made to reflect the expenses.
Ronald Baptiste stated that staff was not reflecting  100% of that cost in the Operating Financial Statements because revenue was being reflected in the Governmental Side of the Financial Statements that support the expenses.
Ronald Baptiste stated that in the Governmental Operating Assistance Line Item there was $378,00 less than what was projected for the month and $879,000 more Year to Date.  

Ronald Baptiste stated that if RTA did not spend the Preventative Maintenance Money it would be lost.
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Operating Surplus Line Item was $182,000 better than projected and $900,000 better year to date.

Ronald Baptiste stated that the Non Operating Line Item, which was the Legacy Costs and Capital Projects, was $396,000 better than what was projected for the month and $576,000 better year to date.
Bob Brickman stated that the audit was complete and staff cooperated and the audit would meet the submission deadline and he wanted to applaud Ronald Baptiste and his staff and changes were made to the audit process and everything with the audit went smoothly and P&N would present the audit at next month’s Board Meeting.

PROCUREMENT ACTIVITY REPORT 

TO SOLICIT:

27” Resilient Streetcar Wheels

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to solicit for 27” Resilient Streetcar Wheels.

 Commissioner Longoria moved and Commissioner Goodly seconded to authorize staff to issue a solicitation for 27” Resilient Streetcar Wheels. Verbal Motion 12-032 was approved unanimously.

AUDITING SERVICES


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to solicit for Auditing Services.

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Longoria seconded to authorize staff to issue a solicitation for Auditing Services.  Verbal Motion 12-033 was approved unanimously.

TO REJECT AND RE-SOLICIT:

NO LEFT TURN SIGNAGE


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to reject and re-solicit for No Left Turn Signage.


Commissioner Goodly stated that these signs were needed to help prevent accidents.


In response to Commissioner Stokes, Derrick Breun stated that the lowest bid came in $40,000 over the $115,000 budget and the State worked with the RPC to provide an additional $100,000 to procure these items.


Commissioner Roth moved and Commissioner Tillery seconded to authorize staff to Reject and Re-Solicit No Left Turn Signage.  Verbal Motion 12-034 was approved unanimously.

TO AMEND:

CONSTRUCTION OF THE UNION PASSENGER TERMINAL (UPT) TO CANAL STREET RAIL EXPANSION PROJECT


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking to amend the contract with Archer Western LLC. for the Construction of the Union Passenger Terminal (UPT) to Canal Street Rail Expansion Project.


In response to Commissioner Roth, Deslie Isidore stated that the MOC did review the change order.


Chairwoman Major stated that this was an old city and under the surface there would be the same issues on Rampart that were on Canal as Rampart was older than Canal Street.

Justin Augustine stated that the FTA did walk the Canal Site and was aware of the issues associated with the project. 


Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Longoria seconded to authorize staff to amend the contract with ARCHER WESTERN, LLC.   Resolution No. 12-033 was adopted unanimously.

PROCUREMENT STATUS REPORT

Deslie Isidore reported that the Procurement Activity Report was in the Commissioners’ binders. 
OPERATIONS REPORT


Derrick Breun stated that as far as the Radio Frequency ID (RFID) Project, when Veolia first started the RTA was averaging 22 accidents per 100,000 miles on the streetcar and the numbers were now 5 accidents per 100,000  miles.


Derrick Breun stated that for the BCS there was as a 21% increase in fares, Final Four reflected a 20% increase in fares, French Quarter Fest reflected a 36% increase in fares and Jazz Fest reflected a 12% increase in fares.

Kevin Lawson, Intermodal Transportation Manager for Louisiana DOTD, worked with the RTA for the last 18 months.

Kevin Lawson stated that every State that has a fixed guideway system was federally mandated to have a State Safety Compliance Officer.


Kevin Lawson stated that zero accidents on the streetcars was the goal and the way to get there was progression and the RTA and DOTD were mandated by Federal Statute and required to comply or both would receive findings.

Kevin Lawson stated that the FTA and the TSA recognized the DOTD and the RTA.


Kevin Lawson stated that he helped with the funding for the RFIB project for the streetcars and the RTA was always working on safety and training and the TSA did an 1 Step Presentation and the RTA was selected to do this exercise.


Kevin Lawson stated that in April 2011 there were 13 streetcar accidents and in April 2012 there were 4 streetcar accidents and in May 2011 there were 11 streetcar accidents and in May 2012 there were 7 streetcar accidents. 

Kevin Lawson stated that the previous year there was a combined total of 24 accidents and this year a combined total of 11 and this was attributed to the safety training.

Kevin Lawson stated that he rides the streetcars 2 and 3 times a month and the RTA has knowledgeable and well trained operators

Kevin Lawson stated that he would come back to the Board and report on a Quarterly Basis.

Justin Augustine stated that RTA had challenged the State to identify State Money to be used for the Rail Safety Program.

Derrick Breun stated that streetcar operators went 90 days without preventable accidents and would receive a cookout in August.
Derrick Breun read a poem that the students from Warren Eastern wrote about Streetcar Operator Sue.

Streetcar Sue stated that Louisiana needed to crack down on drivers using cell phones.

Chairwoman Major stated that on General DeGaulle shelters were needed and she wanted to know where the shelters were located around the city because certain areas were in need of nice shelters and she wanted to make sure there was equity regarding the placement of bus shelters.

In response to Commissioner Roth, Derrick Breun stated that it was what the agency could afford that determined putting more service on the streets and he would give a report to the Board regarding the service that was needed.

Commissioner Roth stated that she wanted the MOC to look at the why more service was not put on the street.

Chairwoman Major stated that she was mandating that a retreat be scheduled for the Board to come up with strategy on how things should be done.
Chairwoman Major stated that staff needed to look at a smaller fleet that could interchange with the large buses for the smaller ridership during certain times of the day on certain lines and she wanted staff to see if that was financial feasible.
Derrick Breun stated that a bus may be empty in one direction but may be loaded in the other direction.

Chairwoman Major stated that she wanted to know the schedule of the buses that were running in the working communities and staff’s strategy to provide fair and equitable service to the working community.

Justin Augustine stated that the retreat would be scheduled and the Board would receive the agendas for this retreat.

Chairwoman Major stated that she wanted to hear from the staff that conducted this work every day.
ADA COMPLIANCE REPORT  

Karen Sider reported that 565 persons visited the ID Center in May.
Karen Sider stated that 217 ID Cards, 56 senior cards, 80 ADA cards and 62 Medicare Cards had been issued. 


Karen Sider reported that 130 ADA applications had been received, 60 approved, 33 denied, and 32 fixed route applications were received and processed.  


Karen Sider reported that the Paratransit office had 19,020 requests for trips and 15,530 completed trips with an on-time performance of 95.60% and had not denied a trip since 2007.

Karen Sider reported that on fixed-route 82,946 individuals paid the reduced fare of 40 cents and 3,543 ADA clients rode free.  There were also 1,512 wheelchair passengers and 3,471 bike riders on the fixed route vehicles.

Karen Sider stated that Paratransit had 4 new Paratransit Vans that would be put into service.
COOPERATIVE ENDEAVOR AGREEMENT (CEA)

CITY OF NEW ORELANS – EMERGENCY EVACUATION PLAN:
Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting approval to enter into a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement (CEA) with City of New Orleans – Emergency Evacuation Plan.


Commissioner Longoria moved and Commissioner Tillery seconded to authorize staff to enter into a CEA with the City of New Orleans – Emergency Evacuation Plan.  Resolution No. 12-034 was adopted unanimously.

CITY OF KENNER – EMERGENCY EVACUATION PLAN:

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting approval to enter into a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement (CEA) with City of New Orleans – Emergency Evacuation Plan.


Commissioner Stokes moved and Commissioner Tillery seconded to authorize staff to enter into a CEA with the City of Kenner – Emergency Evacuation Plan.  Resolution No. 12-035 was adopted unanimously.

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING (MOU)
GREATER BATON ROUGE AIRPORT DISTRICT – DISASTER VEHICLE STORAGE


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting approval to enter into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the Greater Baton Rouge Airport District – Disaster Vehicle Storage.


Commissioner Roth moved and Commissioner Goodly seconded to authorize staff to enter into a MOU with the Greater Baton Rouge Airport District – Disaster Vehicle Storage.  Resolution No. 12-036 was adopted unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING FOR PROPOSED SERVICE CHANGES – UPT SERVICES 


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting to hold a Public Hearing for Proposed Service Changes – UPT Services.

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Tillery seconded to authorize staff to hold a Public Hearing for Proposed Services Changes – UPT Services.  Resolution No. 12-037 was adopted unanimously.

THIRD PARTY ADMINISTRATIVE LEGACY CLAIMS SERVCIES

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting to issue a Purchase Order to cover the estimated cost for TPA Services.

In response to Commissioner Stokes, Deslie Isidore stated that staff needed to cut a Purchase Order to continue to pay for the services of Hammerman & Gainer.


Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Roth seconded to authorize staff to issue a Purchase Order for Hammerman & Gainer (H&G).  Resolution No. 12-038 was adopted unanimously.
LEASE OF BUSES (10) TO CITY OF PORT ARTHUR, TEXAS

Deslie Isidore read the resolution into the record.

Deslie Isidore stated that the City of Port Arthur, Texas suffered a major operational issue with their fleet and needed to lease buses from the RTA.
Chairwoman Major stated that the City of Port Arthur purchased buses that had the potential to explode and FTA contacted the RTA and asked us to help the City of Port Arthur, TX and this would not affect the RTA fleet.

In response to Commissioner Roth, Sundiata Haley stated that the City of Port Arthur would provide the same insurance coverage that the RTA had on the buses.

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Tillery seconded to authorize the lease of ten (10) buses to the City of Port Arthur, Texas.  Resolution No. 12-039 was adopted unanimously.

INSURANCE COVERAGE

Sundiata Haley stated that discussions were still taking place to determine what was more feasible for the agency and the issue would come before the Board at the next Board Meeting.

GENERAL COUNSEL AUTHORIZATION

Deslie Isidore read the resolution into record.

Deslie Isidore stated that General Counsel was asking for authorization for the Haley Law Firm.


Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Longoria seconded to authorize the Haley Law Firm to continue to serve with the RTA as General Counsel.  Resolution No. 12-040 was adopted unanimously.

AUDIENCE QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS:


In response to Rita Legrand, Justin Augustine stated that the FTA asked the RTA to redo the Environmental Assessment and that was done and all the issues presented at the public meeting were presented to the FTA and they had 60 days to respond and there would be another Public Hearing to discuss the report from FTA.

In response to Rita Legrand, Justin Augustine stated that a new current Environmental Assessment was required.

Rachel Heiligman, Executive Director for Transport for NOLA, stated that developing a long term strategy was a great idea as Chairwoman Major suggested and the public should be invited. 

Rachel Heiligman stated that the RTA still had not released the Real Time Data and Transport for NOLA wanted to offer a $30,000 Grant to help release the Data but the RTA had to release the data by August 10, 2012.

Melvin Singleton stated that he worked at Gentilly Physical Therapy and they had been running into problems with Paratransit dropping off the patients and picking them up.


Melvin Singleton stated that they didn’t mind bringing the patients to the buses but the drivers were very rude to the passenger and the elderly were being put down and handled in a disrespectful way. 

Melvin Singleton stated the drivers needed training on how to deal with the public and the elderly and handicapped.


Melvin Singleton stated that some of the passengers might not have the $2.00 needed to ride the system but it didn’t give the operators the right to treat the passengers the way that they did.
Melvin Singleton stated that Brandon Mason came and inspected the property to dedicate a pickup spot.

Derrick Breun stated that the operators attended ADA Sensitivity Training Annually and he asked Mr. Melvin Singleton if he wished to speak to the operators.
Derrick Breun asked Mr. Melvin Singleton to give him the date and time of the incident to track the operator.

Chairwoman Major stated that her concern was that Mr. Melvin Singleton had to come to the Board Meeting because his calls were not addressed.

Chairwoman Major stated to Derrick Breun that staff needed to conduct Customer Satisfaction Surveys so staff could become aware of the issues with the operators.

Chairwoman Major apologized on behalf of staff and the Board to Mr. Melvin Singleton and said RTA would work with him regarding the issues he was experiencing.

Dodiyi Williams stated that he was speaking regarding bus route 82 which runs from N. Claiborne to Canal to the downtown Library said the bus is no long running to St. Claude.

 Chairwoman Major stated that staff would investigate the bus stops and the service in Desire.

Dodiyi Williams stated that the bus does not go to the Poland St. Library.

Clyde Thrift stated that he was impressed with the RTA and how it handled its business and was very impressed with the new Streetcar Lines and how they don’t tolerate disrespectful operators.

Clyde Thrift stated that he was a resident of Algiers and was coming before the Board to discuss service in Algiers because the population had changed and more service was needed.
Chairwoman Major stated that she was glad Mr. Clyde Thrift came to the Board Meeting to voice his concerns and said he should feel free to come and inform the Board if there were any progress with the service.
Chairwoman Major asked Mr. Clyde Thrift to meet with staff to help with all his concerns.

Chairwoman Major stated that there was now a hidden community in Algiers.
ADJOURNMENT

Commissioner Tillery moved and Commissioner Goodly seconded to adjourn the Board Meeting of June 26, 2012 at 12:12 a. m. Verbal Motion No. 12-035 was approved unanimously.

